Graduate Council Minutes 
March 1, 2007

Members Present:  Thomas Eaves (Chair), Tom Barnett, Michael Deis, Lisa Eichelberger, Ernest Miller, Sue Odom, Russell Porter, Ray Wallace, Elizabeth Taylor
Non-members Present:  Tammy Wilson

Meeting called to order by Dr. Eaves at 2:45 p.m.

Minutes of the February 9, 2007 Graduate Council meeting were distributed.  The minutes were approved with the following amendment:

Correct the spelling of Michael Deis’ name; it is Deis and not Dies.  

Dr. Eaves reported the SACS substantive change visit in April will be on the 11th, 12th, and 13th.  He has not been given the names of those individuals who will be on the SACS substantive change team.  He is working with Sharal Cardell to determine the names of the members of the substantive change team.  Eaves indicated the response from the team is expected on April 20.  Eaves explained that we are looking for the substantive change team to indicate that we will be allowed to continue accepting students into the MALS program.  While on campus the substantive change team will meet with students and faculty and will review our facilities and resources to determine if they are adequate enough to support graduate students.  Worse case scenario Clayton State University will be sanctioned and told to stop accepting applications until we can prove we have adequate resources.  
Michael Deis presented the graduate faculty applications of George Nakos and George Messer to the committee.  Eaves indicated that in his reviewing of the applications each individual had the appropriate number of points in each of the application categories.  Deis made a motion that the applicants be accepted as full status graduate faculty members.  The motion was seconded by Russell Porter and approved by the committee.  

Sue Odom presented the new course proposals for the School of Nursing.  She was presenting changes in core courses because a new course was added due to a change in requirements.  The course NUR 5000:  Nursing Health Care Policy is similar to a course taught in the Health Care Administration program; however, the faculty member in the College of Professional Studies did not want to teach the course with variable hours.  The School of Nursing decided to develop their own course enabling them to make it for the appropriate number of credit hours and to also have the course focus more on nursing instead of Health Care Administration.  Lisa Eichelberger indicated they would like to offer the course as duel enrollment so they would consider changing the course numbering.  Sue Odom will check on changes to the course numbering.  A motion was made by Russell Porter and seconded by Ray Wallace that the course content and program outline as listed on the handout, “MSN Curriculum” distributed by Sue Odom be accepted.  Motion carried by the committee.  

Discussion ensued concerning the length and breath of the syllabi that was needed to be presented to the Graduate Council for review of new courses.  SACS requirement is a full syllabi; however at this time the Graduate Council has yet to adopted a standard syllabi format.  Eaves will to take this information into advisement.  The graduate syllabi should be similar to the undergraduate syllabi however there are number of items on the undergraduate one that is inappropriate for a graduate one.     

Eichelberger made a motion that the Graduate Council would from this point forward look only at new course recommendations instead minor changes to those courses that have been approved by the Board of Regents.  Motion carried by the committee.      
The School of Business did not have any new course changes since their information had already been sent to the Board of Regents for review.  They changed the foundation courses to one credit hour each and deleted one foundation course.  This change was a result of the foundation courses now being offered on line.  The foundation courses are deficiency courses that an individual would take to prepare them for the business coursework.  Wallace brought up the question of faculty workload in regard to the on line courses.  Miller said they are working on that now.  This system provides better assessment of the individual capabilities of the prospective student.  Tom Barnett made a motion to allow this change from a class room format to an on line format Porter seconded and it was approved by the committee.  
Tom Barnett presented the course proposal for Arts and Sciences for a graduate study abroad course (INTL 5800).  Barnett indicated these types of courses are common in the liberal studies area.  Wallace made a request that perhaps the course should be changed to a special topics course with a MALS prefix instead of INTL.  Barnett said there was nothing to prevent changing the course prefix.  Deis seconded Wallace’s request indicating that it made sense to have the course prefix specific to the program of study.  The request was amended for the course to be MALS 5800 and the motion was carried by the committee.  Eaves reiterated that when the study abroad courses are offered in conjunction with an undergraduate course that the graduate course has to have separate requirements/objectives and must be lead by a graduate faculty member.  The undergraduate course is typically for enrichment where as the graduate course has a research component.   
Eaves updated the committee on recent changes to the Graduate Council website.  The site now has some of the various graduate forms to be used for students in a degree program.  He asked the committee members to review the forms and let him know of any changes/suggestions.  He also indicated that the School of Graduate Studies website is being revised.  He also asked the committee members to review the information he emailed regarding the GRE from the Council of Graduate Studies.  

Other items mentioned:  

· The program brochures will be available next week. 

· Clayton State University will be a test site for the GRE next year.  We are currently a test site for the TOEFL.

· Eaves reiterated that the Graduate Program Coordinator’s responsibilities included keeping a copy of the file for each graduate student within the department.  Letters of Recommendation should be sent to and kept within the department.  Since the School of Graduate Studies does not require letters of recommendation we do not need a copy of them.      

Dr. Porter reported on his attendance at the Council of Southern Graduate Schools conference.  His notes were available however a few items mentioned included:    

· CSGS tabled discussions on course objectives and undergraduate program objectives
· Faculty credentials were now reviewed on a case by case basis concerning terminal degrees and experience.  They are giving latitude in decision making.  Eaves noted that our faculty is strong on the old and new standards.   

An email will be sent out to the committee members to determine the date and time of the next meeting which may be before the SACS substantive change team visits.  

Respectfully Submitted by Elizabeth Taylor
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